Ripon College Alumni Association

Minutes and Meeting Highlights-Page 1
Fall Meeting, Friday-Saturday, October 2-3, 2009


Presiding:  Houston

Attending:  Alumni Board:  Arifianto, K. Babcock, T. Babcock, Bavery (student), Boyd, Buss, Carlson, Frahmann (alumni trustee), Gillard, Hansen (alumni trustee), Janssen, Kitslaar, Kummer, Kussman (student), Larson, Lenz, Marquardt (student), McCullough, Meyer, Neuberger, Padilla, Ryberg, Selleck (alumni trustee), Shultz (student), Spaeth, Voigt, Warmack

College Administration/Staff:  Chapin (Admission); Hintz, Liethen, Malchow, Stephenson (Advancement); Gerretsen, Seeliger (Alumni Office); Vaubel (Career Development)

Absent:  Cochrane, Konstans, Meier, Miller, Waldvogel
A. Proceedings (Friday, 10/02/09)

Welcome by Houston and opened the meeting by singing the Alma Mater at 8:10 a.m.
Alumni Board and staff members made self-introductions.

Announcements and red and gold stars were circulated to put on name badges for giving to Annual Fund and having Ripon College in your will. 
The formal board list was circulated to members for changes.

The group was thanked for volunteering for Alumni Weekend and a board volunteer list was distributed. 

A Different Kind of College Ranking article was distributed and looked at what the Top 30 Liberal Arts Colleges are doing for the country. 

BOARD ACTION:  The Board approved the minutes from the March 2009 meeting.

There was no discussion on staff reports that were emailed ahead of time.

Hintz introduced the new Advancement office members Eliza Stephenson '09 (Campus Liaison Professional Intern), Amanda Liethen '07 (Process Support Professional Intern), and Leeanna Shultz (Annual Fund Intern). 

Hintz discussed 1st quarter Annual Fund revenue graph and Annual Fund revenue 2008 to 2010 comparison graph. 

Malchow noted that Ripon made the Annual Fund goal for the fifth year in a row.  The College had a $2.2 million goal for '08-'09, for '09-'10 it will be $2.235 million because of hiring a new Advancement Office employee.  The new position is designed to build relationships with upper end Annual Fund donors, and also make discovery visits for potential major gifts.

Malchow commented on Phonathon refusals:  2009 graduates do not have jobs yet, long time donors out of work, less pay, or helping family members, and money is tight for all ages.  The giving rate for alumni for '08-'09 was at 36%, down from 41% for '07-'08 due to the economy.

Malchow noted the Trustee subcommittee on Alumni and Annual Fund, and Alumni Board Advancement Committee will have a meeting today to discuss the goals to build future awareness of student philanthropy for all classes.
Stephenson reported last year's Senior Class Gift participation was 77% with a total of $2,553.  The VIP Party is kicking off the 2010 Senior Class Gift effort Saturday evening.  The senior class hasn't determined what the Senior Class Gift will be.  Callers have received $86,000 for Phonathon thus far, and they are using color postcards for sending their thank you notes.
Liethen discussed class letters:  43 were received, 25 are in queue.

Ideas were discussed to increase student philanthropy for freshman through seniors.
The Board asked if the Alumni Board mailed response letter to award nominators that sent in nominations. 

BOARD ACTION: The Board approved the recommendation of the Nomination Committee for the Alumni Association Distinguished Alumni Citation and Outstanding Young Alumni Awards to be presented during Alumni Weekend 2010.

BOARD ACTION:  The Board approved the recommendation of the Nomination Committee for the following Alumni Association Hall of Fame awards to be presented during Alumni Weekend 2010.

The Board took a 20 minute break.
Houston explained there are no more three ring binders; everything is now on myRipon Portal.

Gerretsen discussed the myRipon Portal, and gave a demonstration on how to use the portal for general alumni matters and specific Alumni Board business.

Chapin talked about Admission Initiatives.  There are now two counselors in Chicago, Steve Schuetz handling the Northern Chicago counties and Em Joseph handling the Southern Chicago counties. The College has new branding materials and is using outcome pieces for prospective students.  There have been 158 applications for admission compared to 110 last year at this time.  Three visit days are coming up in October and Accepted Student Days are March 26 (same day as Alumni Board meeting), April 9 and April 16.  Admission is looking for Alumni Board members to be on a panel.  There was no admission budget increase, so the college is asking the Alumni Board to help with college fairs because of less travel cost by staff.  There were 30 transfers in the fall, and 8-9 more are going to be coming in January.  There are 12 new international students from 6 different countries.

There was a brief discussion on 3rd annual Speakers Series "Ripon's Return on Investment".
The Board members adjourned for the Speakers Series, followed by lunch with their respective standing committees, and continued meeting for the remainder of the afternoon.  The board attended the Arts & All that Jazz Scholarship Dinner and Auction in Great Hall during the evening.
B.  Proceedings (Saturday, 10/03/09)

Standing committee meetings continued from 8-9:30 a.m.

The Alumni Trustee Report was given by Selleck, Frahmann and Hansen.  Selleck discussed the Merriman issue and said that the Trustee College Operations Committee recommended taking it off-line beginning in May 2010.  Fundraising for the Merriman House has been poor; the usage of the house has not been determined.  Frahmann mentioned marketing plan needs to be an integrated process of entire college; there will be a more detailed marketing plan in February.  Hansen reported student involvement means engagement with the College. This was Dena Wilmore's last meeting as board chair, Bob Kirkland took over.  Hansen thanked Alumni Board for their involvement and energy.  Selleck mentioned President Joyce will work on goals, strategies, and action items to move forward with diversity initiatives on campus. 
The Board asked the Alumni Trustees to tell the full Trustee Board about the Career Development bio form for use by Career Development Office and faculty reference.
A short break was taken.
C.  Standing Committee Reports

Kitslaar (Advancement Committee)
Discussed creating a "10 Things to do before you Graduate" list for first year students.  All ideas should be submitted to McCullough before next meeting.  Continued discussion on theme of undergraduate class letters.  Discussed that students who receive scholarships should, if possible, write a thank you letter to the donor.  A new advertisement campaign was talked about; it would be a picture of an alum by a recognizable symbol on campus and talk about how they give back.
Meyer (College Operations Committee)
Informed the Board that the database of commemorative plaques has been given to College Archivist for review, unsure how the information will be utilized.  Law Alumni Group continues to be the effort of Voigt and Miller.  With help of Professor Gene Kain, committee decided DAC, OYA and MOM award plaques will be in the new Student Activities area.  "Ripon Day" is tabled until the next full Board of Directors meeting. 

T. Babcock (Admission sub-committee of Ripon Person committee)
There were four items that the committee discussed:  1. hiring of a firm to aid the College in recruiting international students; 2. Alumni-Teacher weekend, last weekend in October, is cancelled; T. Babcock will contact all parties involved; 3. Admission gift bags were success, ordering more for Alumni Weekend and include post-it Notes instead of magnetic frames; 4. Admission Office is asking for volunteers to give a short presentation during Accepted Student Days in the spring in hopes of projecting a "results driven" image. 
Lenz (Alumni Relations sub-committee of Ripon Person committee)
Committee decided to continue fall Alumni Speaker Series in the format used this year.  Discussed new event for the spring in which Alumni Board members, during first part of their Friday lunch spend time mixing with the students. It would be informal and one-on-one.  A slide show with pictures of campus, from the yearbooks, and of Alumni Board members will be put together for the 2010 Cap & Gown Party.  Alumni Weekend 2009 was a success in part due to the new activities. The new activities will stay in 2010, but some new suggestions are:  kid-orientated prairie walk, annual golf outing being used as an athletic fund-raiser, and kite-flying event.
Kummer (Career Development sub-committee of Ripon Person committee)  
Discussion took place about planning another program like the Alumni Speaker Series "Return on Investment" for fall 2010.  A business card with the biographical database web address will be printed by Career Development for the Alumni Board to hand out to students at lunch on Friday of the spring board meetings.  Prior to the 2010 Cap & Gown party the Career Development Office and the Alumni Board will host a faculty social in the President's Dining Room.
BOARD ACTION:  The Board approved to support the 2010 Senior Class Gift challenge as follows:

The class reaches:

 
The Board match is:
60% participation


$10.00 per member

70% participation


$15.00 per member

80% participation


$30.00 per member

90% participation


$50.00 per member

100% participation


$100.00 per member
Steering Committee will take on more substance by getting on paper the initiatives of the Alumni Board.

Admission requested the following:  Accepted Student Days panel of alumni needed in the spring and asked for donations to support cost of Admission bags.
Discussion of having the Alumni Board sit with students at lunch on Friday of the board meetings. 

BOARD ACTION:  The Board volunteers will put together a slide show for the Class of 2010 Cap & Gown party.

BOARD ACTION:  A name was approved and will be submitted to David Joyce for the 2010 Medal of Merit.

Houston asked the Board to bring bigger picture ideas the board could look at developing to the next meeting. 

A reminder for the Board to write to Class Agents telling them about this board meeting.

Reminded Alumni Board about the VIP Party in the Pub at 10:00 p.m. tonight.
A suggestion was made to think about changing the meeting to Saturday and Sunday, instead of Friday and Saturday.

Houston thanked members for coming and asked them to continue committee work prior to next meeting.

BOARD ACTION:  Adjournment at 11:55 a.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Amy Gerretsen '04

Assistant Director of Alumni Relations
Ripon College Alumni Association Executive Secretary

